DARTEP

Directors and Representatives of Teacher Education Programs
Adrian/Tobias Room

Adrian College, Adrian
Friday, February 5, 2010
9:30 a.m.
Minutes
Attendees:

Scott Behrens, Cynthia Carson, Richard Lovett, Andrea Milner, Julie Sinkovitz (Adrian) Guy Cox, Suellyn Henke, Jason Moritz, Kyle Shanton (Albion) Nicole Findley, Joy Oslund, Mark Seals, Peggy Thelen (Alma) Lee Davidson, Jeannie Wolfer (Andrews) Dan Diedrich, Susan English, Elizabeth Flores (Aquinas ) James J. Conlen (Baker Auburn Hills) Peni Aldrich, Ginny Dzuris (Baker System Headquarters) Janet Haffner, Charles Grasley, Beverly Schumer (Baker Flint) Renee Papelian (Central) Nancy Vanderboom Lausch, Wendy Westbrooks (College for Creative Studies) Amy Eastman, Barbara Gorenflo, Christine Lancaster, Shawn Quilter (Eastern) Nikki Afendulis, Glenda Eikenberry (Grand Valley State) Barbara Searingt-Myton (Lake Superior State) Gerald Collins, Nora King-Baker, Karen Obsniuk, Dinana Wilcox (Madonna) Judy Alhamisi, Janzara Mayes, Chris Seguin, Staci Sharp (Marygrove) Thomas Bell, Donna Hamilton, Beatrice Harrison, Krista Ried, Steven Stegink, Stephanie Whiteside (Michigan Department of Education) Susan Dalebout, Sharon Schwille (Michigan State) Sandra Deng, Sherrill Karppenen, Robert Wiggins (Oakland) Lori Britto, Thomas Sampson (Olivet) Jacquelin Washburn (Robert B. Miller) Vikki Bentley, Lynne Stewart (Rochester) Nicole Arbury, Steve Barbus, Kathy Lopez (Saginaw Valley State) Anne Hooghart , Sally Rae (Siena Heights) Heather Gilbert , Dale Linton, Reuben Rubio, Julie Zeller (Spring Arbor) Deborah Gibson, Karen Selby  (U of D Mercy) Lisa Clark, Beth Grzelak, Paige Pawson, Kathryn Young (U of M – Ann Arbor) Paul Fossum, Gail Luera (U of M – Dearborn) Debra Seyerle (U of M – Flint) Janet Andrews, Sharon Sellers-Clark, Kevin Williams  (Wayne State University)
OnLine Attendees: 

Judy Anderson (Michigan Tech) Nancy Carter (Northern Michigan) Cindy DeRyke (Western Michigan)

The meeting was called to order at 9:30 a.m.


Reuben Rubio thanked Adrian College for hosting the meeting and especially Julie Simovitz and her student assistants.

DARTEP Business

· Approval of December Minutes –moved, seconded & approved w/ corrections
· Discussion and Vote Regarding Treasurer 
Hal Dittenber is still on medical leave. Reuben proposed that he and Kevin Williams (Wayne State) take over the treasurer’s duties and that all officers of DARTEP (currently, Reuben Rubio and Bob Wiggins) be on the signature card for the account so as to simplify the transfer of the account in the future. Reuben also offered to continue as treasurer next year with the idea that a new person will take over each year until such time as Hal is able to return.

After discussion – Reuben’s proposal was moved and seconded – passed

· Advisory Council Report 
Elaine Collins (MACTE), Reuben Rubio & Bob Wiggins (DARTEP), Michelle Johnston (Deans Council) ? (Independents). Those who met to consider an Advisory Council decided that MACTE should be the umbrella group for all of the other organizations. To be sure that everyone is properly represented, the independent institutions are meeting to discuss the creation of a Dean’s Council equivalent among the independents


There was some discussion of the possibility of creating a new position of a liaison person representing MACTE at the State Legislature. Steve Barbus reported that the MACTE Board expects to present a proposal to member institutions on this matter. Chris Seguin (Marygrove) indicated that such a position would be primarily “informational” and it might be part of MACTE, but that board has not yet been approached about this.  She noted that we need to find a way to assess and voice the needs of independent TPIs, and hopefully those deans and directors will start discussing this at the scheduled afternoon meeting.  
· TPI Data Survey Results 
Reuben had previously shared the results of his survey concerning students’ responses on the TPI Student Survey. The results of the survey are included here.

N=20

Q1 - in your '07-08 MDE student teacher efficacy survey, was ELSMT Standard 2 your lowest score of all the items (ELSMT and non-ELSMT)?
Yes - 14
No - 6

Q2 - Was the lowest item for Standard 2 "adapt instruction for students learning English as a second language?
Yes - 18
No – 2

The ESL representative at the MDE Roberto Saenz for field services and Bonnie Rockafellow is responsible for program approvals. 
The question was raised as to whether at least some of the questions on the TPI Student Survey are the correct questions or are too vague. For example, students may interpret a question about being prepared to teach ESL students to mean the ability to teach in an ESL setting rather than the ability to assist an ESL student in a regular classroom. Reuben asked the MDE folks if we could perhaps revisit the wording on that survey.  Steve Stegink reported that there is a committee reviewing various aspects of the TI student survey. 
Scott Behrens (Adrian College) suggested that we start adding a political-action-group meeting before each DARTEP meeting – so at 9:00am.  He also distributed handy little “Michigan Government Directory” flyers from the MEA listing all of our representatives’ contact information, etc.

Subcommittee Reports
· Political Action – This group will meet before the next DARTEP meeting.
Organization Reports
· Michigan Association of Colleges of Teacher Education (MACTE) & Dean’s Council  
Steve Barbus reported.

The joint MACTE/DARTEP Spring Conference on April 9, 2010 is being relocated to U of M Dearborn to accommodate the schedule of Linda Darling-Hammond as a keynote speaker. In the afternoon, Dr. Darling-Hammond has agreed to sit on a panel and field questions. MACTE and U of M Dearborn have both committed funds for this. Additional expenses will be charged to the institutions on a pro-rated basis according to the number of attendees.
U of M Dearborn can accommodate 250 participants and will arrange for a video feed for overflow should additional faculty wish to attend. MACTE will have a registration process on their website.

Both MACTE and the Deans Council has been discussing the RACE to the Top and will be continue to investigate the implications of this legislation.

MACTE would like to get more members involved in the organization and have broader participation in their work. They will do this through a sub-committee process. More information on this, including a sign-up process and the opportunity to suggest additional committees will be on the MACTE website (http://www.michacte.org/templates/System/default.asp?id=40216).

There was discussion about the Alternative Certification Legislation

The MACTE Scholarship Applications are due Feb 19, 2010.

· Michigan Association Teacher Educators (MATE) 

The Student Teacher Scholarships are due on March 15, 2010.
· Professional Standards – Susan English – 
Alternative Routes to Certification - This item was dropped from the PSCT agenda last fall when the Michigan State House and Senate began drafting legislation to address Race to the Top grant criteria. The final version of House Bill 5596 was passed and signed as Public Act 202:   http://legislature.mi.gov/doc.aspx?2009-HB-5596

Framework for Excellence in Teacher Preparation - The PSCT group is now working to develop a "comprehensive conceptual framework or map" which would streamline and align the standards and practices related to accreditation, licensing, and certification. This directive comes from the 2007 Teacher Preparation Policy Study Group (Recommendation 1b). At this time it is still unclear what this conceptual framework will look like and how it might impact teacher preparation.

Bylaws - The PSCT group is also in the process of drafting Commission bylaws as there are none currently in place. No significant changes are being proposed in either the group's membership representation or with regard to its consultative role to the State Board of Education.
· Private Institutions 
There are still openings in the HOPE College TEAC workshop ( February 25 & 26). Contact Madeline Kukla (kukla@hope.edu).
Robert Mazanno will be at Spring Arbor University May 25, 2010. 4:30 – 9:00 pm and May 26, 2010, 9:00 – Noon.
· Consortium for Outstanding Achievement in Teaching with Technology (COATT) 
 No report.
Michigan Department of Education Update
Steve Stegink – Catherine Smith is still on medical leave and making good progress. 
The MDE updates are attached.  Some Points were highlighted:
Donna Hamilton especially mentioned the Title IIA(3) grant for Improving Teacher Quality.  Information on p. 5 of the MDE Update (attached). Applications are due on April 16, 2010.  More information about this grant project can be found at: 

http://www.michigan.gov/mde/0,1607,7-140-6530_5683_5703-137803--,00.html
Steve Stegink highlighted the alert on the bottom of p. 5 regarding accepting MTTC scores directly from students.
Steve also called everyone’s attention to some of the Public Acts that are listed on page 9 of the MDE Update – PA 202 of 2009 which concerns the Alternative Certification  process and PA 205 of 2009 which deals with the “effective teacher” requirements, sections 1246 and 1536 and especially 1249.
Tom Bell added information that is not on the MDE Update 

Feb 11, 2011 will be the review conference date for all elementary programs that did not go through the 2010 early adopters review

The review conference for Social Studies and the four sub-areas will take place in late Feb or early March of 2011.

Krista Ried clarified the new “three-tier” certification approach, and one of the possible avenues discussed for the 3rd tier was the National Board for Professional Teaching Standards, but nothing has yet been decided.  

11:10 a.m.
Job-Alike Sessions


Certification Officers



Student Teaching/Field Directors



Department Heads/Directors/Deans
11:45 a.m.
Job-Alike Sessions Reports

Department Heads: 
Bob Wiggins (OU) mentioned that he has the sense that ISDs are going to want to get involved in the new alternative teacher certification route, though the Oakland County superintendents have indicated  that they have no need nor interest in hiring teachers who complete an alternative certification program.  Barb Gorenflo (EMU) and Susan English (Aquinas) clarified that the original 3-year “waiting period” stipulation was dropped from the final legislation, so it is now open for elementary, secondary, and administrator certification.    
Reuben asked the group how this new legislation affects each of our programs.  Mark Seals (Alma College) said that it mostly affects us in terms of accreditation.  

It does seem difficult for a 12-credit certification program to address all the various state standards.  Bob Wiggins (OU) stated that it would seem most difficult to make an alternative elementary program that meets all the standards, so there will probably be activity mostly at secondary certification level and perhaps at charter schools.

Steve Barbus (SVSU) indicated that the chair of the committee to which he testified (Wayne Kuipers?) described Teach for America as “wildly successful” at least twice.  

Krista Ried (MDE) clarified that Michigan has reciprocity agreements with several states, but the MDE is hesitant to accept anything less/other than “full” (not “interim” or “alternative”) certification from other states.  Susan English (Aquinas) shared that she had mentioned at a recent PSCT meeting that her institution might consider creating a one-year alternative certification post-BA program for those students who, for instance, decide in their sophomore year that they want to become a teacher.  Susan also circulated a single hard copy of P.A. 202 for anyone who wished to take a look.  The school districts who host alternative-certification-seekers are supposed to assume some costs, and/or provide “intensive” mentoring and observation, but it is not clear how this would happen.  

Susan English (Aquinas) clarified that the language in P.A. 202 only stipulates a 3.0 in the candidate’s B.A. coursework and passage of the MTTC test/s.  Institutions who want to provide alternative certification are supposed to get approval by the MDE, so the administrative guidelines which are to be created by the MDE, may contain further stipulations, but again, this is not yet clear.  

Steve Barbus (SVSU) and Krista Ried (MDE) clarified that the new laws tying teachers to K-12 students’ “growth” in academic achievement, as well as to the TPIs, will also apply to these “alternatively-certified” teachers.  Paul Fossum (UM-D) asked about the legislation mentions “student growth,” but since that is a complex thing to track, he wonders whether easier-to-track “absolute” test scores will end up truly being used.  He also pointed out that the law seems to suggest that the teacher’s performance might be linked to the content-area (not necessarily teaching) preparation at the TPI.  

Bob Wiggins (OU) asserted that this is, at least in part, at attack on urban teachers’ unions and takes very little of the non-teacher factors of struggling schools into account.  He reminded the group that we do not yet know for certain that the State Superintendent will approve any of these proposed alternative-certification routes or providers that had to be included in the RTTT legislation.  Another representative pointed out that, in the current economy, certain administrators are receiving 400-1000 applications for a single posted teaching position, so there is probably little danger of them hiring any large numbers of alternatively-certified teachers.  

Steve Barbus (SVSU) suggested that MTTC and MEAP/ACT scores will certainly be part of the measures of “good teaching” that are used, but we need to also make sure that other measures (field experiences, rigorous coursework, etc.) are also made more visible/important.  

Krista Ried (MDE) clarified that the MDE has yet to develop a policy outlining how, and for how long, teachers will be tied to their TPI(s)—addressing such issues as linking teachers to their original TPI and/or the institution where they earn their continuing education credits.  She said they had developed a $500,000 system to do this, but budget cuts took it off the table.  
Certification Officers: 
A member of that group reported that they discussed the new reading requirement, and concluded that institutions with elementary- and secondary-specific P.A.118 reading courses are able to decide which one to require of K-12 certified teachers.  

The group wants to revisit the CPR-training requirement, since the Red Cross offers some of that training online, but the students usually have to come in and physically demonstrate that they can do it.  

Student Teaching Coordinators:
A member of that group reported out that their group discussed “rumors” that student-teachers may be required to already being their professional development plans, including identifying with factors that might be used to indicate/evaluate their performance.

They also discussed mentors for beginning teachers, and how they might be trained, and how this might interact with evaluation of the new teachers’ performance.  

They discussed a model used in North Carolina linking teachers to their TPIs, and in some cases, unsuccessful teachers being sent back to their TPIs for retraining/remediation.  At least 1 school district is requiring that cooperating teachers be required to undergo training before working with student teachers.

12:00 p.m. 
Lunch

Michigan Department of Education Certification Update
Beatrice Harrison presented on School Counseling credentialing & tenure. There are newly proposed standards for Michigan school counselors. Beatrice heads the School Counselor Ed. Discussion group devised of university representatives and counselor ed. professional organization reps. This group developed the new standards which will be out for review soon. 

Krista Reid presented on educator certification.
The PowerPoints for both of these presentation are attached.

12:45 p.m.
Organizational Meeting for Independent TPIs

Independent-Institutions Meeting

24 representatives from 13 institutions (Albion College, Adrian College, Alma College, Andrews University, Aquinas College, Baker College, Madonna University, Marygrove College, Olivet College, Rochester College, Spring Arbor University, University of Detroit-Mercy, and Siena Heights University), met until around 12:50pm.

Chris Seguin (Marygrove) chaired the meeting.  She explained that, at the December 2009 DARTEP meeting, she agreed to be part of a steering committee with Linda Sherrill (SAU) and Donna Fiebelkorn (Baker College-Flint), and they developed today’s agenda.  She reiterated that it, rather than trying to establish a new association to represent independent (non-public) TPIs, it was decided to try and “reinvigorate” MACTE and increase diligence in the representation of all Michigan TPIs.  

Chris invited the group to discuss how their thoughts about representations of the independent TPIs to legislative and governmental bodies and the public at large.  Mark Seals (Alma College) pointed out that the Deans’ Council basically serves and communicates with only the (public) Presidents’ Council.  Karen Selby (UD-Mercy) indicated that, as a member of the MACTE board, she often feels frustrated about getting our interests/concerns heard; creating a listserv of independent TPI reps would be a good start, but we would need someone with reliable information technology resources to help spearhead that.  We might also want to develop a “white paper” about what we offer to our communities, state, nation, and world, in terms of educational resources.  Chris distributed copies of a sort of white paper from the Council of Independent Colleges (www.cic.org). 

Karen pointed out that it behooves us to have conversations with the presidents of our independent institutions (and they are our only link to Ed Blews of AICUM), and perhaps the white paper work will help facilitate that.  MACTE has talked about creating a “legislative liaison” position, and since MDE staffers are not allowed to address legislators about educational issues, it behooves us teacher educators to contact our legislators.    

Karen observed that alternative certification may not be as large a worry as it seems at this moment, especially for TPIs, since schools know the quality of the teacher candidates we produce, and are likely to continue to hire them.  She noted that 2 TPIs are now under “corrective action” status, and 12 institutions also on the “slippery slope” toward that point; a meeting with Steve Stegink about this is to be rescheduled, since the original one was cancelled due to bad weather.

Scott Behrens (Adrian College) noted that he would like to participate in such a meeting, as he continues to be concerned about the improper use/aggregration of MTTC scores in the evaluation of TPIs.

Susan English (Aquinas College) pointed out that it is important to look at the total picture, since 43% of a TPI’s score comes from MTTC scores, etc. and alternatively-certified candidates will by definition have a 100% pass rate.  Chris Seguin suggested that this brings up the question of how those TPIs involved in alternative certification will be evaluated, particularly with regard to MTTC test scores.  

Tom Samson (Olivet College) encouraged the group to consider looking for models of MACTE/AICUM type organizations in other states.  Scott Behrens (Adrian College) suggested that TEAC and NCATE might be sources of such information. 

A representative from Baker College-Flint reminded the group that charter schools receive reduced state funding if they choose to hire teachers who do not meet MI standards, so there is a “way around” the mandate for charter schools to meet the same standards as traditional public schools.

Mark Seals (Alma College) gave an overview of MACTE, indicating that reps from both public and private TPIs serve on the 7-member board which meets every other month, and it runs a spring and fall conference each year.  MACTE tries to collect and distill relevant legislative information, which the reps from public institutions have been able to bring back to their Deans’ Council and Presidents’ Council, but there has not been a group for the independent institution reps with whom to share this information.  Anne Hooghart (SHU) pointed out that her Dean reminded her that in the early 1970s, there used to be something called the “Deans and Directors (DAD) Council” of non-public institutions.

Please email Donna Fiebelkorn (donna.fiebelkorn@baker.edu) ASAP: 

1) the contact information of any or all teacher education faculty who would like to be included in an independent TPI listserv, and 

2) our availability for a meeting at SAU’s campus site in Lansing on Friday, February 26, 2010 (or suggestions about an alternate date).

Chris Seguin suggested that the steering committee send out a query ASAP to all TPIs asking for our input regarding:

1) who should be included (chairs, directors, deans);

2) volunteers to begin working on drafting the white paper;

3) ideas about a possible “dues structure” for the group

The meeting concluded around 1:40pm.  Anne Hooghart (note-taker) will forward these minutes to the steering committee for review and distribution to the rest of the group.      

3:00 p.m.
Adjournment

Respectfully submitted,

Bob Wiggins (Oakland University)

